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Date:
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Members Present:

Michael Kastner, Chair
Jon Garner 

Joseph Radtka

Russell Wiebking

Keith Horton  
DLLR Officials & Staff Present: 



Michael Vorgetts, Deputy Commissioner, Occupational & Professional Licensing
 

John Papavasiliou, Executive Director

Brenda Clark, Administrative Officer

Sloane Fried Kinstler, Assistant Attorney General

Others Present:




Chris Hadfield, Director of ABC Education & Training
Larry Snoops, ABC Apprenticeship Program
Diane Kastner, MD PHCC



J. Richard Wagner, Chief Engineer

Jim Berndt, MD PHCC
Justin Wiley, ICC

CALL TO ORDER
Chair, Michael Kastner, called the Business Meeting of the State Board of Plumbing to Order at 10:30 a.m. 
APPROVAL OF THE PROPOSED AGENDA

Upon Mr. Horton’s Motion, and Mr. Garner’s second, the Board unanimously voted to approve the proposed agenda. 

EXECUTIVE SESSION

Upon Mr. Radtka’s Motion, and Mr. Garner’s second, the Board unanimously voted to enter into 

Executive Session at 10:31 a.m. in the 3rd Floor Conference Room, 500 North Calvert Street, Baltimore, Maryland 21202, in order to consult with Counsel regarding license applications.  Upon completion of this session, the Board convened to the public meeting at 10:50.
APPROVAL OF MINUTES
The members reviewed the minutes of the Business Meeting held March 21, 2013. Upon Mr. Wiebking’s Motion, and Mr. Garner’s second, the Board unanimously voted to approve the minutes as written.

APPROVAL OF FINDINGS OF EXECUTIVE SESSION

Upon Mr. Horton’s Motion and Mr. Wiebking’s second, the Board unanimously voted to approve the findings of the Executive Session as written.
COMPLAINT COMMITTEE REPORT
Mr. Radtka presented the following report on behalf of the Complaint Committee:
CLOSED


OIS

REFER FOR CRIMINAL CHARGES
PLUM 130022
      PLUM 130014
                  PLUM 130016
PLUM 130026
      PLUM 130036
PLUM 120047
Upon Mr. Horton’s Motion, and Mr. Wiebking’s second, the Board unanimously voted to approve the Complaint Committee report. 

REVIEW OF EXAMINATION STATISTICS AND LICENSE TOTALS
PSI Exams submitted the following statistical summaries for the month of March 2013: 

             Plumber

      Candidates            Passed
Failed
     
Pass %





          Tested

	Journey Natural Gas Fitter
	       0
	        0
	      0
	      0

	Journey Plumber/Gas Fitter
	     39
	        18
	    21
	   46%

	Master Natural Gas Fitter
	       1
	         0
	      1
	     0%

	Master Plumber/Gas Fitter
	     18
	         6
	     12
	    33%

	                              TOTAL
	     58
	        24
	     34
	    41%


There are currently 13,283 active licensees.
OLD BUSINESS:

A.  Discussion regarding the Backflow Regulation

Mr. Papavasiliou informed the Board that the Backflow Regulation  09.20.04.01-.02 was submitted and will be posted in the Maryland Registry on April 19, 2013.
B.  Proposed Regulations
The Board discussed the final adoption of the following proposed regulations: COMAR 09.20.01.01-.02 & .04, the 2012 addition of the National Standard Plumbing Code,  National Fuel Gas Code, NFPA 54, 2012 edition and the Liquefied Petroleum Gas Code, NFPA 58, 2011 edition.  Upon discussion, Motion was made by Mr. Radtka, seconded by Mr. Garner and unanimously carried by the Board to approve the Codes for adoption. 

C.  Legislative update
Michael Vorgetts, Deputy Commissioner updated the Board regarding the proposed legislation SB77 for Continuing Professional Competency- Master Plumber and Master Natural Gasfitter.  He informed the Board that the Bill did not pass, and was short a few votes in the Senate.  Mr. Vorgetts discussed with the Board reintroducing the Bill next year along in addition to a priority list of legislation. 
NEW BUSINESS
A.  Review of Training Courses
Mr. Radtka reviewed with the Board correspondence from the Maryland Plumbing & Mechanical Inspector’s Association.  He informed the Board that on Saturday April 27, 2103, the Maryland Plumbing & Mechanical Inspector’s Association will hold its annual training seminar; they also requested that the Board review the criteria for the seminar for approval as meeting the Continuing Education Requirements for inspectors in the State of Maryland.  Upon review, motion was made by Mr. Horton, seconded by Mr. Wiebking and unanimously carried by the Board to approve the Maryland Plumbing & Mechanical Inspector’s Association agenda for continuing education for inspectors.   

B.  Discussion regarding the conversion of Code changes and the Examination

Mr. Larry Snoops from ABC Apprenticeship Program expressed his opinion to the Board that during the conversion, PSI, the testing vendor would require a period of time to edit the examination.  Mr. Snoops would recommend allowing the students to finish their training utilizing the existing code references. Mr. Papavasiliou informed the Board that the plumbing examination is consistent with the 2006 and 2009 codes, there should not be an impact.  He further explained that PSI has subject matter experts that will withdraw any questions no longer deemed consistent with the versions of code.  He further explained that PSI affixes code references to the existing examination questions.  As new versions of the codes become available, the PSI subject matter expert will add the new code reference to the question.  In theory, all of our questions could have three code references attached: 2006, 2009 and 2012. The vote on the final adoption for the codes will be published in the Maryland Register. 
C.  Review of data regarding Master Natural Gasfitter’s
Mr. Papavasiliou reviewed with the Board a chart that contains data and analysis for Master Natural Gasfitter’s examination statistics.  Mr. Papavasiliou reported that only 2 Propane Certificate holders ultimately converted to Master Natural Gasfitter license through the Board pathway.  One additional person followed the pathway prior to the expiration date in the law.  Mr. Papavasiliou will try to gather additional information specific to those that continue to pursue the pathway.
D.  Discussion regarding PSI examination questions
Mr. Kastner informed the Board that he will appoint a committee to replenish any test questions that may be withdrawn due to updating the plumbing code and new gas codes.  

E.  Review of language for Proposed Regulation
Ms. Kinstler reviewed with the Board language for the proposal of Street Address Required regulation. This regulation would require an applicant for an apprentice, journey, master plumber or gasfitter to provide the Board the actual street address of the individual’s residence or principal business office.  An applicant shall not provide a post office box or private mail drop as the applicant’s business address of record.  Upon the Board’s review, Motion made by Mr. Radtka, seconded by Mr. Wiebking and unanimously carried by the Board to approve the language for the submittal of the proposed regulation.
F.  Discussion regarding the assignment of a master plumber and a company
Mr. Kastner discussed with the Board the lack of limitation in the law regarding how many companies a master plumber can represent.  Without a limit set, there are master plumbers representing two or more companies creating a concern that a master plumber may not be available to supervise the work performed at two or three companies at the same time.  Mr. Kastner discussed with the Board setting a limitation of one master plumber to a company.   Ms. Kinstler informed the Board that this would require a regulation.  The Board will continue this discussion at a future meeting.    
CORRESPONDENCE

Inquiry regarding the Maryland Plumbing Code

The Board review correspondence from an individual inquiring if businesses have to provide separate restrooms for men and women.  Upon the Board’s review, it was determined that it was based on the type of business and the quantity of people within the business.  It was also stated that local jurisdictions should be contacted to verify local code.
DIRECTOR’S REPORT

Mr. Papavasiliou reported that SB77 opposition centered on credit hours comparison with other states and concerns that other training programs have not been fully implemented.  He also reminded the Board members of a hearing at the May meeting.  If anyone should anticipate being absent, please contact Brenda Clark or Mr. Papavasiliou.
Mr. Papavasiliou also reported that the backflow prevention regulations were slightly delayed due to semantic language changes and would appear in the April 19th, 2013 edition of the Maryland Register. 

Chair’s Report 
Chairman discussed with the Board his request to obtain examination results, the percentage of passers and failures for backflow course providers.
COUNSEL’S REPORT
None.
ADJOURNMENT
Upon Mr. Radtka’s Motion and Mr. Garner’s second, the Board unanimously voted to adjourn the meeting at 12:28 a.m.
______________________________


_______________

Michael Kastner, Chair
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